Approved    

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
May 22, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, May 22, 2013 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.      










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time.  








                       




 





2.0  Swearing in newly Elected officials – Selectman Ober swore-in the following Elected Officials; Katy Wells as Budget Committee, Guy Giunta Jr. as Cemetery Trustee, David Adams as Library Trustee and Carmine Cioffi as Trustee of the Trust Funds. David Nickerson was sworn in prior to the meeting by TC/TC Goss. OverSeer of the Public Welfare Melanie VanTassel was not in attendance.     




  2.1
John Earley – Reappointment to the Conservation Commission – TA Veloski stated he has received an e-mail recommending Mr. Earley be reappointed from the Conservation Commission. Mr. Earley informed the BOS that he would like to serve for another term and he is more than happy to do so because he enjoys it. Mr. Earley stated there is a lot of things happening and he learns something new every week. Selectman Ober asked Mr. Earley if there were any future goals. Mr. Earley replied that the Master Plan needs to be followed, to conserve the rural atmosphere of the Town through controlled growth. Selectman Nickerson asked who maintains the trails and Mr. Earley replied he has about ten (10) people he can rely on, they all take turns and will start next month. Mr. Earley noted the Conservation Commission has agreed to connect the trails with Steele Hill Resort and the winery. Mr. Earley offered to supply trail maps to the Fire and Police Departments. Selectman Ober made a motion to re-appoint John Earley to the Conservation Commission for a 3-year term. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 




      






3.0  Department Updates   








    3.1 Welfare – None at this time. 







    3.2 Recreation – The BOS reviewed a written report.            

  
3.3 Police Department – Chief Hankard – Chief Hankard stated the Town gave the approval for the purchase of a new cruiser at Town Meeting, which he has set in motion and it is being painted now. Chief Hankard requested to spend some funds out of the police detail line because it costs a bit more for the set-up of new radios. Chief Hankard noted the cruiser will be identical to the other one. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to spend $4,091.03 dollars out of the police special detail fund for the cruiser set-up. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. TA Veloski reported that when the money was raised for the police salaries, retirement increases were not included in the figure and the line is over by $5K. Chief Hankard stated he would not be hiring a new officer at the same rate, so the retirement will not be as much. TA Veloski noted after the decrease of $4K for the cruiser set-up, there will still approximately $16K in the detail fund. The Board, TA Veloski and Chief Hankard briefly discussed utilizing the Expedition as the Town vehicle and disposing of the Crown Victoria.       













4.0  Old Business

  





                            4.1 County Conversations  – TA Veloski reported the conversations are taking place after the tour of the jail and asked if the Board still wanted to attend. The Select Board will not be attending.                 
 

  


  

  4.2
Personnel files – TA Veloski stated he has discussed the matter with Department Heads and he will need a file retardant cabinet eventually. TA Veloski reported a new cabinet is &1,200 dollars and up or he can purchase a regular cabinet from the White Farm for $10 dollars a drawer. TA Veloski noted he may have to retain more files than he originally thought and is waiting to hear back regarding a few more questions.        
       4.3 Custodian  – TA Veloski reported that three more people have applied and they will be interviewed next week. Selectman Ober suggested that a cleaning company be considered in the future.      



  



  4.4 Town Policies  – Building Permit Renewal, the title was changed to “Certificate of Zoning Compliance Renewal”. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to accept the change and Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The BOS signed. Computer Usage, this policy was never signed by the BOS. The Board reviewed and suggested an amendment. Selectman Ober suggested the BOS receive training for the Town Office's alarm system. Non-public Sessions, the meeting time was changed from 6:30 p.m. to 4:30 p.m.  Selectman Ober made a motion to accept the change and Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.        

  




  

  4.5 Digging & Trenching Permit – Selectman Nickerson asked if the permit was ever drafted and TA Veloski replied he would check. Selectman Nickerson noted that there is usually a fee associated with inspections and the employee's time.     

 
  4.6 Town Warrant – Selectman Ober asked if it is the Town's responsibility to notify abutters if there is something that would effect them on the Town Warrant. Selectman Ober stated the Shute Hill Road article may not have been legal. Selectman Nickerson replied Mitch Lewis should have notified his abutters, it is not the Town's responsibility and we only check the wording & signatures.  





    4.7 Rufus Colby Road – Complaint – Planner Ward reported that he has been to the Smith property and there is a dwelling & a mobile home. Planner Ward stated he has scheduled a tentative on site meeting because it could be a violation (2 dwellings on 1 lot). 










     4.8 Bishop – junkyard – Planner Ward explained there are competency questions, which would expend a lot of legal hours and the next step may be having the police department deliver the certified letter that was unclaimed. Selectman Nickerson asked what if DES was notified of the problem. Planner Ward replied it is a DES issue, the Town has no regulations in place but he can call DES if the BOS wants him to, after he checks to see if there is an outboard & motorboat in the lake.        
      



    4.9 Town Office/Life Safety Building – phone system – The BOS discussed the phone system at both locations. TA Veloski noted it would cost $10K to replace both, which was the last estimate received.  


 





   


5.0  New Business 









  5.1 Telecommunications Advisory Committee –  Planner Ward reported that the PB has met with Ian Raymond who asked that a Telecommunications section be added to the Master Plan. Planner Ward noted since then he has attended a meeting regarding broad band at the Lakes Region Planning Commission (LRPC) and the suggestion seems legitimate. Planner Ward stated he needs BOS approval to move forward with this and he has a list of possible candidates. Selectman Ober stated the committee sounds like a great idea because of how fast technology is moving and it will be important in the future. TA Veloski asked if there was a Scope of Work. Planner Ward replied not yet, he wants an inventory of the Town's coverage areas and the Town's goals for the next 15-20 years with findings & recommendations. Selectman Giunta suggested the committee's vacancies be advertised, to see who might be interested. Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize the establishment of the Telecommunications Advisory Committee for the Planning Board. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Planner Ward noted he would submit his list if candidates to the BOS.        5.2 Personnel Action Form (PAF) - DPW –  The BOS signed a PAF for Brian Bordeau the new Truck Driver/Laborer. 





 
  
  5.3
MS-2 – The Board signed.   



 



     5.4 2013 Sewer Warrant – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to approve the sewer warrant, in the amount of $53K. Selectman Giunta made a motion to accept the change and Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
  


     




  






6.0  Accept donations under RSA 31:95 –  None at this time.  



 









7.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 






  7.1 5/01/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the approved meeting minutes of May 1, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to amend the approved the meeting minutes of May 1, 2013 with one correction. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.









   7.2 5/08/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of May 8, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of May 8, 2013 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.









  7.3 5/15/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of May 15, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of May 15, 2013 without corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.












8.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 

 
9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The following was reviewed and approved by the BOS; A Timber Intent for Eastman Hill Enterprises for Tax Map 14, Lots 63 & 64, a Timber Intent for Mark & Donna Ledgard for Tax Map 23, Lot 9, a Timber Tax for Jeff & Andrea Burns for Tax Map 20, Lot 4, a Timber Tax for Erling Onsager for Tax Map 21, Lot 50 and a Timber Tax for Daniel Mills for Tax Map 16, Lots 59.2 & 59.3, a Timber Tax for David & Elaine Swain for Tax Map 23, Lot 3 and a Timber Tax for Colm Brophy for Tax Map 14, Lot 24.











 
10.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   














11.0 Selectman's Reports 







            11.1 Chairman – Selectman Nickerson stated technically there does not need to be a Chair under the statute and he would be okay with the TA running the meetings. Selectman Ober stated she would be happy to be the Chair. A decision was tabled until next week. 














12.0 Public Hearings





     

            12.1 POW WOW & Learner's Weekend – Jim Knight, President of LIHA NH was present. The Public Hearing was opened at 7:02 p.m. Mr. Knight stated both events are on the education & traditions of Native Americans, plus entertainment. Chief Hankard noted the only thing that has been a problem in the past is the “PA” system, which should be turned off past 10 p.m. Selectman Nickerson asked if anyone can attend and Mr. Knight replied yes, they encourage people to come but it is $10 dollars to camp. Both events will take place at 117 Osgood Road, the POW WOW is June 8th and 9th and the Learner's Weekend is August 31st and September 1st. Selectman Ober made a motion to approve the POW WOW & Learner's Weekend. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  The BOS signed both “Open Air Permits”. The Public Hearing was closed at 7:30 p.m. 






             12.2 All Terrain Vehicle's (Salmon Brook Trail Riders) on Town Roads – Kevin Calley informed the BOS that over the past few years they have lost a part of the mountain that used to connect a loop but were granted access vertically. Mr. Calley requested permission to use portions of Bennett's Ferry, Johnson, Perley Hill and Brook Roads to travel. A map of the trails in the area was provided. Bill Whalen (Brook Road) stated three of the roads are public and two out of the three are scenic but he objects to any of the Town's roads being used for ATV's because of peace & quiet, walkers, horse back riders and bicyclers. Mr. Whalen stated liability is the other issue and the roads are not in the best condition, so having ATV's with other recreational uses is not acceptable. Mr. Whalen asked if the Board has discussed the issue with Primex. TA Veloski replied yes, the BOS have correspondence. Mr. Whalen provided some national ATV statistics. 2011, 107,000 cases ER and in 2010, 714 deaths from ATV's. Mr. Whalen noted Chief Hankard has looked at the roads but school buses do not even come down Brook Road anymore, the trails I am fine with but no roads. Curt McGee (Cram Road) stated he hopes the BOS do not approve the use of the Town's rods because currently on the weekends there are kids on dirt bikes & ATV's without plates using the roads. Curt McGee noted if the Board allows the use of the roads, they will be setting a precedent and he would like it left “as is”. Selectman Nickerson (Woodman Road) stated there are not supposed to be ATV's on the roads but there are, which gets irritating and is an issue. Selectman Nickerson asked if dirt bikes are allowed on the trails. Mr. Calley replied they do not promote dirt bikes but yes, they are allowed. Mr. Calley noted Salmon Brook Trail Riders is a small group of people in their 50's. Chief Hankard stated it is a great organization that works with us but there is a public safety issues on Brook Road, it is windy & narrow so there is not a lot of room to travel at 10 mph. Jim Karwocki (Founder) explained he founded the group in 2002 and has worked closely with the police department but without the club the Town could have bigger problems. Mr. Karwocki stated as far as horse back riders, the horses poop on the trails and we (ATV Club & Snowmobile Club) maintain all of the trails. Mr. Karwocki explained they police other ATV's and obviously there will be people who do not ride responsibly. Mr. Karwocki noted as far as horses and people with strollers, it is a courtesy thing. Mike Regan (Shaw Hill Road) informed the BOS that they had a horse owner come and thank them for shutting off their engines. Ginnie Blackmer replied she was that horse rider and there is more traffic during Thursday, Friday & Saturday's dump hours. Mr. Regan stated they are not trying to turn the roads in to trails, only to gain access. Selectman Ober asked how many members they have and Mr. Karwocki replied 15. Selectman Ober asked if others can have access. Mr. Karwocki replied yes, anyone can have access and the road carries a two million dollar liability insurance policy through the State. Selectman Nickerson noted there is more of an issue with cars & trucks & dog attacks than ATV's because they pull over. Selectman Giunta asked what they would do if the request was denied. Mr. Calley replied the club would have to trailer the ATV's from place to place which would be even noisier. Dennis Etchells, Program Assistant for the OHRV Program (Meeting House Hill Road) explained Fish and Game takes no position on the opening & closing of Town roads in the State but he is just here to advise the Town. Mr. Etchells suggested the Town check with their Insurance company and Attorney because the machines are not designed for road use and that disclaimer is stamped on them. Mr. Etchells noted if the roads are opened, they would be open to all ATV's, UTV's and dirt bikes, which then becomes the police departments problem to enforce under motor vehicle laws. Mr. Etchells referred to House Bill #383, which has not been enacted but would require operator's to hold a valid driver's license or be 14 years old with a certificate. Mr. Whalen stated word will get out when the roads are opened then there will be no stopping it. John Max (Burleigh Hill Road) stated he bought an ATV to enjoy the Town's scenic nature and doesn't believe there will be thousands of people coming to Sanbornton. Justin Barriault noted motorcycles are louder than ATV's and the trails are less wide than the roads. Judy Rich (Stage Road) explained that a portion of the trail runs through her driveway and she knows these gentlemen (Salmon Brook), which are good but you know when there are others riding because of the “dust bowl” effect. Mrs. Rich stated she gets the noise, litter and even theft, she asked her insurance if she was liable and they said “no”. Mrs. Rich asked what happens when the ATV's are off the road, who is liable then. Selectman Nickerson stated there is immunity for land owners but you could end up in court trying to fight it. Mr. Karwocki suggested granting the club a one-year term and then revisit next year, to see if there have been a lot of complaints. Selectman Ober asked if the approval could be given without dirt bikes included and Mr. Karwocki replied yes. Selectman Nickerson stated he has seen Fish and Game checking for helmets & licenses at Cawley Pond but the BOS has never had any reports, usually ATV riders are responsible and it is the “1%” that spoils it for everyone else. The Public Hearing was closed at 8:40 p.m. Selectman Ober stated she would like to research the matter further. Selectman Nickerson stated he is familiar with ATV's, so in his mind he is all set. A decision was tabled until June 5th. TA Veloski thanked all of those who came to the hearing and for being respectful.  
                  






 

13.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.








  





14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, May 29, 2013 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

5/22/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


